ALDERMAN NEWSLETTER 27

June 19,  2009

From John Hoffmann

STOP THE PRESSES!...NO WE MEAN IT.  STOP!…AT LEAST THE NEWSLETTERS.  On June 8 at the regular meeting of the Town and Country Board of Aldermen, Board President Fred Meyland-Smith asked his “Code of Behavior” be added to the Board’s agenda for June 22 meeting.  The mayor immediately said, “It will be placed on the agenda.”  Fred’s Code of Behavior is directed at me, this newsletter and of course you, who read the newsletter.  It has been placed on the agenda of the June 22 work session. 

 Congress shall make no law . . . abridging the freedom of speech, or of the press, or of the people peaceably to assemble, and to petition the Government for a redress of grievances." 

Of course the Town and Country Board of Aldermen apparently think they can!

I have received input form a judge and two law professors at area law schools and two journalism professors that teach first amendment issues.  They have all taken the position that Fred’s Code of Behavior is UNCONSITUTIONAL.  Even one alderman who said at the June 3 retreat board of aldermen meeting he favored the code, emailed me saying, “Of course it is unconstitutional.”    

If you did not read it in Newsletter #26 here is Fred’s Code of Behavior document:

 June 6,2009 

Town And Country 

Aldermen Code of Behavior 

As aldermen we recognize that we are in service to our community. Our goal is to make Town And Country an even better place to live and work. Our behavior towards one another, our residents, the City's businesses and the Municipal staff should always be exemplary, marked by mutual respect, fairness and objectivity. 

We should communicate openly and factually. We should listen to one another, work to understand and build consensus. However, we also recognize that we have the right to express views, state positions and dissent. Each of us has the right to stand for what we believe in. 

We commit, however, that our interaction and the expression of our views will not call into question other member's integrity or intelligence. We will not engage in personal attack, use derogatory or insulting language about the individual. If we have a disagreement with one another, we will address it directly and personally with that individual. We have the right to make public our position on matters impacting our City. However, we will not disparage individuals in the public expression of our views. 

Nancy Marshall Avioli 
David A. Karney 

Phil J. Behnen 
Frederick J. Meyland-Smith 

Stephen R. Fons 
Tim Welby 

John W. Hoffmann 
Lynn H. Wright 

DEER CONTRACT:  The Board approved the contract with White Buffalo to provide the sharp shooting and sterilization service.  The contract is for $149,000 and calls for up to 100 deer to be sterilized and up to 100 deer to be shot.  It does not guarantee that either will occur.  White Buffalo will be paid at an hourly rate and once the hours are up, so is the contract.  The actual field work will take place anytime between October 1 and April 1.  I am guessing when the field work starts it is likely to be over within 3-to4 weeks. 

Keep in mind just because an alderman voted for the contract did not mean he approved of all things in the contract.  Steve Fons had voted against the program to kill deer.  I voted against the entire 2009 budget because of the $75,000 being spent to give deer hysterectomies. However, now that the program and the budget have been passed by the rest of the board the matter before us is the contract and contractor.  That vote was 8-0.

Do not let someone tell you that I was lying by saying I was against the hysterectomies because I voted for the contract.  The matter of the hysterectomies had already been decided.  


INTERESTING COMMENT:  Aldermen Phil Behnen raised an interesting question, would the sharp shooting and sterilization be done evenly?  Say the sharpshooters find so many deer at one spot that they shoot 50 or 60 and reach 100 deer killed before even getting to other hot spots in the city.  There wasn’t really an answer for this other than city administrator John Copeland saying they would try to keep deer management activities even in the different areas.  

.  

NEW DEER TASK FORCE:  Mayor Dalton announced the appointment of members of a new deer task force.  They are Cynthia Pavelka, Dr. Dave Gearhart and Scott Rose along with alderpersons Fred Meyland-Smith and Lynn Wright.  Interesting that all members have been proponents of reducing the deer herd by lethal means. This should at least move the meetings along.  

QUITE A CONSTRAST:     Over the last 12 months if there was a city hall meeting with any item concerning Deer Management on the agenda the joint was usually packed with a large group people against the lethal means to control deer and another smaller group wanting the deer population reduced without delay.   On June 8th there were only three people there at the start of the meeting.   They were regulars Bruni Perez, Barbara Ann Hughes and Mariette Palmer.  They all said something against killing deer.  Mrs. Perez and Mrs. Hughes then left. That left only one person in the room, until Chuck Lenz showed up.   Only two residents were present for the meeting.

NO…I DON’T THINK SO:  “Anything that is tax funded must be open to the public.”  So said T&C resident Mariette “My way or the highway” Palmer to West Magazine reporter Diane Plattner on why she has a right to monitor deer control activities.   Let’s see…I don’t think the Oval Office is open to the public.  Fire Department paramedics treating a patient…that is not open to the public. Police interview rooms are not open to the public in fact other than the lobby none of a police station is open to the public.   Public schools are no longer “open to the public” nor are jury rooms, judges’ chambers, military operations, after 9-11-01 try walking into any Federal Building in the DC area, you won’t get too far before you are stopped…the list is actually almost endless of government activities that are not open to the public.  I am fascinated that some reporters keep going back to get more lame-brain quotes from Mrs. Palmer when she gives such moronic statements similar to this one on a regular basis.        

SIGHT’EMS:  As Jerry Berger used to report in his gossip column in the Globe-Democrat and late in the Post-Dispatch…the most recent sight’em have been deer (yes plural) in Drace Park east side of I-270. 

INTERESTING APPOINTMENTS: James Bissell, who lives in Ward 1 applied for a commission application.  Mr. Bissell listed his first choice for commission appointments as being the Public Works and Strom Water Commission.  That would be a great place for Mr. Bissell, as he has a degree in engineering and has been a registered engineer for 50 years.  His second choice was the Police Commission.  Everyone wants to be on the police commission it seems.  I think it is because of Commissioner Gordon’s important role with Chief O’Hara and Bruce Wayne over the years in Gotham City. 

Mr. Bissell’s final choice was “The Green Team.”  And it was the Green Team where Mr. Bissell went, not where he was most qualified to serve.  Of course the Green Team is quickly getting a Principia look.  Three of the first members are all from Principia.  Another person appointed to the Arts Commission associated with Principia had listed her top choice as also the Green Team.

Another pending appointment by Mayor Dalton is Rodney Hightower, another contributor to the mayor’s 2009 campaign fund.  The mayor is appointing Mr. Hightower to the Planning and Zoning Commission.  Mr. Hightower is the former CEO of Public Safety Equipment, one of the top three manufacturers of police and fire equipment such as flashing lights, sirens, in car cameras and other devices.  The city has long been a customer of Public Safety Equipment.  If seems like he might be a natural on the police commission, especially since Ward 1 is represented on the police commission by novices without any extensive background in law enforcement or police management. 

MORE FREE RIDES:  First it is the rent free office space to the Frontenac-Town and Country Chamber of Commerce and then it is the free rent to the Town and Country Historical Society at the Longview House.  Who is on the board of directors of this organization?   

Now if you turn to page 16 of the new Town and Country Times (city newsletter that is mailed to every house in town) you will find a ¾ page of free advertisements for Whole Foods.  Yep there is some kind of special connection with Whole Foods and someone at city hall.  This space included ads for wine tasting, music events food and beer sampling all at no cost for the supermarket.  We are even using their logo. It seems so unfair to Straubs and Schnucks.   

IT’S BACK:  When I ran for alderman (the successful race) one of the examples of wasteful spending by the Board of Aldermen and the mayor I used was when Alderman Jon Benigas recommend that we give a local graphic artist $3,000 to “update” our current city logo. My point was two fold.  There was nothing wrong with the current city logo.  Secondly when you create the new logo you have to do something with the old ones.  You have to remove them from walls, signs, vehicles, stationary and documents.  This eventually adds up to real money.  It was a waste of money in 2007 and is even a bigger waste of money now.  

In 2006 the graphic artist produced a number of new or “updated” logos and the board did not like any of them.  Instead of $3,000 we paid $1,000 for the opportunity to tell the designer we didn’t like any of his logos. 

On June 14 the mayor and the board received an email from the same graphic artist, who wants to create a new logo for the 60th anniversary of Town and Country.   We are in a recession and effective August 10 when Wal-Mart is closed we will have a dramatic loss in sales tax revenue.  Our revenue and reserve lines is heading due south on the latest charts.  Now is not the time to screw around by buying a 60th anniversary logo.    

MORE TRASH OR SO MUCH FOR THE LITTLE GUY:   On page 5 of the Town and Country Times city newsletter that arrived on Saturday June 13 the city staff had a section giving the best wishes to Sanders Hauling saying how Sanders had gone out of business.  Unfortunately there are two Sanders’ Hauling. 

The smaller of the two companies, Sanders Hauling and Disposal is in business.  On Monday afternoon Suzanne Creamer, the manager of the Sanders Hauling and Disposal called me almost in tears…saying she was getting calls from customers saying they got the city newsletter and learned they were going out of business. She said customers were asking her drivers all day about them going out of business

Many or maybe most people are unaware there are (were) two Sanders’ Hauling Companies.  Their trucks look almost identical. The city staff should have been aware of this.  On June 3 when the city posted that Sanders was going out of business on the website, they did not indicate that the other Sanders was still in operation…UNTIL I made that suggestion.  They changed the message on June 4.  Why the staff didn’t think it was a good idea to do the same thing in the newsletter is beyond me.  During our “retreat” meeting on June 6 we told that Sanders going out of business was to be mentioned in the city newsletter.  When I asked if the other Sanders’ company was mention, I was told it was not, but it would be “okay.”

Well Sanders Hauling and Disposal lost a chuck of customers located between Weidman and 141 when the Country went to single hauler districts. They can not afford to lose any more and were hoping to add some when Charles Sanders and Sanders’ Hauling went out of business.  Now they are afraid that they could be forced out of business thanks to the city’s newsletter confusing their customers. 

The city as of Wednesday was waiting to get the customer list from Sanders Hauling and Disposal so they could send out postcards making a correction.  However, that does no good for Sanders’ Hauling and Disposal hopes to get new business from other city residents.  The newsletter was placed in everyone’s mailbox (over 3,200)…the correction cards will only be put in several hundred mailboxes. 

City officials and I called Meridian.  We were assured Meridian employees would ask callers who inquire about changing service from Sanders as to which Sanders Hauling company they use.  If it is Sanders Hauling and Disposal the callers will be told they are still very much in business.  

THE BUY OUT:  Meridian Waste and Charles Sanders made an interesting agreement for Meridian to take over Charles Sanders’ customer list.  Rather than pay Mr. Sanders cash for the list, Meridian is picking trash and recycling at Sanders customers’ homes in June and allowing Mr. Sanders to bill and collect fees for the service.  So Charlie gets to collect one month of billing while not actually collecting any trash.  However in July Meridian will bill the same customers for two months of service in advance. So within a few weeks you will be paying for four weeks of trash service.  

ANOTHER CONFUSING LETTER:  The Meridian Hauling letter that went out to Charles Sanders’ customers listed the Meridian price list.  It included a $4 a month fee for a 94 gallon recycling cart.  Some people thought the rental fees applied to the recycling carts dropped off at their homes.  Those are 64-gallon regular recycling carts.  There are no fees for those carts.  The fee is for larger yard recycling carts that you would have to order.  Depending how much yard waste you generate and what you pay for the paper yard waste bags…this might or might not be a good deal for you.               

PUBLIC WORKS AND STORM WATER COMMISSION:  Monday June 16 I stopped in for the Public Works and Storm Water Commission, now hosted (err… chaired) by Alderman Tim Welby.  Tim announced at the start of the meeting that he liked to start on time and hold the meetings to one hour.  He then began the meeting 10 minutes late and adjourned it 1 hour and 25 minutes later.  

The first matter to discuss had the newest member of the commission ready to go at it…It dealt with a sanitation ordinance that was passed in 2005 and then vetoed. It included a section that home owners would be cited and fined if they left pet waste in their yard for five days. 

Dr. Filippo Ferrigni immediately spoke up and said such a law was simply a way for people who didn’t like their neighbor to create a neighborhood war.  All the other commissioners agreed and voted to gut most of wording.  They did include a section of making it illegal for your dog to poop in a neighbor’s yard without you immediately picking it up. 

One commissioner mentioned that the city is good at being a “paper tiger” passing all kinds of laws that it has no intention of enforcing. He had a very valid point. 

Craig Wilde also stated that at the next meeting he wants the commission to rate storm water projects he has identified.  Of course the Parks and Storm Water sales tax money is all dedicated to Parks issues until 2013.  Some members of the Parks and the Conversation Commissions believe all the money is theirs to spend and none is needed for storm water projects.  Mariette Palmer is a leading proponent of that belief.  At a 2009 Conservation meeting she stated that all the sewers are all ready built and we didn’t need any more. Alderman Bill Kuehling tried to explain that was not necessarily true.  She added that we needed to buy green space and public art!  

POLICE COMMISSION:   The first police commission meeting under new chair Nancy Avioli was held on June 16.  I don’t think that Nancy found the Community Relations Commission very challenging.  Jon Benigas had mentioned at the last police commission while he was on the board that he expected David Karney to replace him.  However Karney had not endorsed the mayor in the April election (in fact the mayor ran a guy against him) and Avioli not only endorsed him, but gave him a campaign contribution. 

At this meeting Nancy asked of the commission to please introduce themselves.  The third person around the table was Commissioner Armand Hoffstetter.  Armand gave his name and ward and said this might be his last police commission meeting. Nancy asked, “Oh why is that?” 

“Because my wife did not support the mayor in the last election,” Hoffstetter quickly replied. 

Sure enough, Mr. Hoffstetter, who has attended all the different levels of citizen police academies and is the only commission member who is computer literate enough to know if the staff of the cop shop is feeding them a line of BS when asking for more advanced computer systems, received a letter from Mayor Dalton stating he would not be reappointed to the Police Commission.  Hoffstetter will continue to serve until Mayor Dalton announces a replacement. 

Mr. Hoffstetter’s wife did give me a campaign contribution when I recently ran against the mayor.     

AWARD: A resident of Mason Valley Estates received an award for calling the police after seeing a car full of teens casing parked cars at 4:15 in the morning that led to three arrests. The resident commented that he was surprised by the award as he did what anyone else in the room would have done.  He made an interesting point.  In the City of St. Louis nobody gets an award for calling the police and in fact most people who report crimes in St. Louis don’t want anyone to know they did.     

MASONRIDGE ENFORCEMENT:  The police report that in response to a citizen’s request to close Mason Ridge Road to through traffic, they did special enforcement and wrote 10 citations and 5 warnings in the month of April. The translation is they likely wrote 10 out-of-town drivers citations and issued 5 warnings to residents.  15 violations in a month…would show to me they did not kill themselves on this.  I think you could write 15 violations in 2 or 3 days on Mason Ridge Road during rush hours.    

NO AGENDA ACTION ITEMS OR A FAILURE TO COMMUNICATE:  Three weeks prior to this police commission meeting I sent to three different email addresses of Nancy Avioli including the official city email address, a draft of a bill concerning inattentive driving that I wanted the Police Commission to act on.   Nancy told me she didn’t get it and then said she doesn’t get any email sent to her official city email address, because her employer, Monsanto, blocks the city email from her work email. 

I am telling you that is the oddest thing.  Now I know that you do not have to send things to Nancy by the Wells Fargo Wagon, because I have seen her checking her Blackberry and cell phone at meetings.  But she can not figure out how to see emails sent to her official city email address.  I mean you would think she could have the city clerk check her email inbox once a week, print out the emails and send them to her when the cops deliver the weekly Board of Aldermen packets.       

The Police Commission had no agenda items to discuss or vote on.  

LADUE ENVY: Recently a study claimed that Chesterfield and Wildwood were the wealthiest cities over 15,000 in Missouri.  Town and Country claims it has the highest per capita income in Missouri of cities 10,000 or more.  It is interesting how people will use different population classifications to get the desired results that they are the richest. 

Now BusinessWeek rates Town and Country the most expensive suburban in Missouri. 

Let us be honest here.  WELLSTON is the most expensive place to live in Missouri.  Wellston has no viable retail community to generate sales taxes.  The housing stock is in poor condition meaning the property values are low causing the property taxes to be highest in the county to support the Wellston city government, the Wellston School District and the Wellston Fire District.  Webster Groves is a more expensive place to live than Town and Country.  With a lack of a strong retail tax base and a huge school district, a full service city government and a library tax, it is far more expensive living in Webster than in Town and Country. 

Let’s be honest (and I know a few people will refuse to admit this) but good old Ladue is clearly the wealthiest zip code in the state.  Ladue’s population is just under 10,000 so Town and County can only claim to have the richest residents in a town over 10,000 and Wildwood and Chesterfield make the claim for towns over 15,000.

And repeat after me…Ladue has the most expensive real estate per square foot and Wellston is the most expensive place to live.          

END OF THE TRAIL…CAMPAIGN TRAIL…OR CONNECT THE DOTS…

As any good sore loser would do, I stopped by the Board of Election Commissioners and picked up a copy of Mayor Jon Dalton’s campaign contributor list.  I was especially interested in money raised by the mayor that he did not have to report until well after the election.  Once again there was a clear tie-in to Mayor Dalton’s lobbying business with no apparent connection to anything to do with Town and Country. 

Four days before the election mayor Dalton accepted $1,000 from Richard DeStefane who gave an address of 9200 Watson Road St Louis, 63126 (down in Crestwood) but actually lives in Creve Coeur. He owns Reliant Care, a company that runs nursing homes.  Jon Dalton is a lobbyist in Jefferson City for several nursing home groups.  While Dalton is a Republican, on the national scene DeStefane hands out campaign checks to Democratic candidates.  Last year it was $1,000 for Carnahan for Congress and $2,300 for Baker for Congress.  In 2006 he gave $4,200 to Democratic US Senator Claire McCaskill, whose husband Joe Shepherd is also in the nursing home business.  

Six days before the election the Mayor accepted $1,000 from two employees of Holcim, an international cement manufacturing company with plants in Missouri.  One of the employees lives in south St. Louis and the other, Russell Wiles lives in Bloomsdale, Mo.  Wiles in 2008 funneled about $5K into Holcim PACs and another $500 in 2007 to ultra liberal Democrat, California Senator Barbara Boxer. 

Six days before the election he also incurred a $1,370.22 debt with his law firm Lewis-Rice for campaign printing and postage.  

24 people contributed between $200 and $500 to the mayor’s campaign, six did not live in Town and Country.  Eight persons giving money to the Dalton campaign were either appointed or reappointed to commissions and boards by Mayor Dalton or have appointments pending after the election.  That is a total of 44% of those residents giving donations were serving on boards and commissions or will be appointed by the mayor.  

